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The Annual Meeting of the Lauderdale Lakes Lake Management District (“Lake 

District”) was called to order by Chairman Sorenson, at the Lutherdale Chapel, on 

Saturday, September 1, 2018, at 10:00 a.m.   

 

Members present:  Chairman Sorenson, Treasurer Wisniewski, Secretary Kroeplin, 

Commissioner Summers, County Representative Pruessing, and Town Representative 

Sukala.  Commissioner Diederich was absent and excused. 

 

Chairman Jack Sorenson welcomed everyone and thanked them for coming. 

 

Approval of Agenda: 

Chairman Sorenson asked for a motion to approve the agenda Don Henderson made a 

motion to approve the agenda, Mike Algona seconded the motion, which passed.   

 

Approval of Minutes: 

Chairman Sorenson asked for a motion to approve the 2017 Annual Meeting minutes.  A 

motion by Jerry Peterson to approve the minutes, seconded by Bonnie Speer passed. 

 

Chairman Sorenson then thanked Lutherdale and Jeff Bluhm for their assistance every 

year with the annual meeting, and asked John Jilek from the Yacht Club and Debbie 

Ferrari from the Lauderdale Lakes Improvement Association to speak about their 

respective organizations. 

 

Chairman Sorenson then introduced the Lake District Board: 

• Sue Pruessing has been appointed as the Walworth County Representative to the 

Lake District Board. 

• Don Sukala is the appointed Town of LaGrange representative to the Lake 

District Board. 

• Ron Diederich oversees the Water Safety Patrol and Clean Boats, Clean Waters. 

• John Summers oversees septic pumping and pier inspections. 

• Jim Kroeplin is the board Secretary and oversees the outflow dam. 

• Greg Wisniewski is the board Treasurer and oversees the Aquatic Plant 

Management Program. 

• Jack Sorenson is the board chairman who oversees the golf course, insurance and 

environmental projects. 

 

Chairman Sorenson presented Scott Mason with a plaque recognizing his efforts and 

leadership within the Lake District for many years.  He also presented Marcia Sahag a 



plaque in memory of Rick Callaway in recognition of his many years of service to the 

Lake District, Town of LaGrange and Walworth County. 

 

Commissioner Election: 

Secretary Kroeplin thanked the volunteers for their help with registration and collection 

of ballots today.  He called for ballots for the election.  He reminded the membership that 

State Law provides for one person – one vote.  Three candidates turned in nomination 

forms for two positions, and all three appear on the ballot.   

 
 

 

Water Safety Patrol Report: 

Jack Sorenson presented the WSP report in Ron Diederich’s absence.  He noted the 

longevity, training and activities of the team: 

 
 

Sorenson explained that the WSP patrols the lake from May through October, seven days 

a week with extra patrols over the 4th of July weekend.  The WSP provides updates on 

state and local boating laws.  He explained statistics for the previous years and noted that 

so far in 2018, there have been 3 OWIs. 



 

 
 

Sorenson further noted the cost of the operation, noting the WI DNR’s reimbursement.  

 
 

He noted some common violations and reminders: 



 
 

New local ordinances: 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 



Questions: 

• A resident asked about the proportion of visiting vs. local residents getting 

violations.  Officer Chris noted that almost everyone who gets citations have a tie 

to the community – they live here or own property. 

• PFDs are required for paddle boards, whether they are inside buoys in a slow-no-

wake area.  They don’t have to be worn. 

• Competent spotters are required – there isn’t an age requirement, but the 

individual has to be competent for safety reasons. 

• State Law requires that all boats on State waters have to operate below 86 

decibels, which is quite loud.  It is always 86 decibels – there isn’t a difference at 

night.  There are local ordinances for disturbing the peace – this could apply to 

use of stereos at night. 

• The Lake District does not have equipment to test for sound.  It is also a tough 

legal argument to make due to the nature of the equipment. 

• There are limits regarding lights at night – boats during normal operation should 

have a red and green light at the bow and a white light at the stern. The use of 

docking lights when operating in the middle of the lake is not allowed because 

they obscure the red/green lights on the bow. Carp fishermen are allowed to have 

lights.  As long as the they are fishing and the light is shining down at the water, it 

is allowed.  Carp fishing is really growing in popularity. 

 

Septic Pumping and Pier Report: 

John Summers explained that the pumping program keeps property owners in compliance 

with State requirements and preserves the water quality of the lake.  Our concern is with 

failing septic systems leaking into the lake.  Every system gets inspected and pumped 

every third year.  Old systems not only affect the lake but can also be a hazard. 

 

 
 

If you need information about when your system is to be pumped or have concerns about 

the condition of your system let us know – contact information is on the website. 

 



Summers also addressed the pier inspection role of the district – the Town of LaGrange 

and the State of Wisconsin has the authority to create laws and ordinances.  We can only 

approve permits that comply with requirements – if a pier doesn’t comply, homeowners 

need to go to the Town of LaGrange for a variance.  If you need a new or replacement 

pier you need a permit.  If you have questions, please contact us – contact information is 

on the website.    

 

 
 

Golf Course Report: 

Chairman Sorenson presented the golf course report and thanked Chris White for his 

continued work at the golf course, which is in wonderful shape.  

 

 
 

Sorenson noted improvements to the golf course over the years: 

 



 
 

Sorenson explained a request for $30,000 for golf course capital improvements: 

 

 
 

 



Sorenson introduced the request that will be a portion of the Treasurer’s Report: 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 



Environmental Projects: 

Sorenson explained that the golf couse joined the Audubon Cooperative Sanctuary 

Program within a few years of the District’s purchase and noted the certificates that have 

been achieved. 

 

 
 

Sorenson also explained the USDA Goose Management program – the USDA cancelled 

the program for this year, as numbers have been declining.  It is important to keep this 

program going.  Property owners can assist by informing us if you see geese in your area 

in May or June. 

 

 
 

Chairman Sorenson also explained some possible Watershed programs to maintain our 

water quality: 



 
 

Jim Kroeplin announced the results of the Commissioner election: 

 Commissioner #4 

• John Summers 202 votes 

• Bill Hamilton  94 votes 

Commissioner #5 

• Jack Sorenson (unopposed) 

 

Bylaws Review: 

Secretary Jim Kroeplin outlined proposed changes to the Lake District Bylaws due to 

changes in Wisconsin State Law.  As a Lake District, we are bound to follow Wisconsin 

State Law, regardless of what our bylaws say.  Rather than updating our bylaws every 

time State Law changes, it is proposed that the bylaws be abolished.  In the future, if any 

issues arise that require Lake District action, we could establish a policy or ordinance to 

address it.  

 



Secretary Kroeplin noted that the proposal to abolish the bylaws must pass by 2/3 vote, so 

he called for a show of hands with the understanding that if the vote wasn’t clear he 

would call for a paper ballot.   

 

With one person opposed and the overwhelming majority in support, the proposal to 

abolish the bylaws passed. 

 

Aquatic Plant Management (Weed Harvesting) Report: 

Greg Wisniewski explained that the District endeavors to remove as many weeds from 

the lake as we can.  We have removed about 300 tons from the water so far this year.  He 

explained the 2015 APM Plan that was based on a survey of 1700 points on the lake: 

 

 
 

Our equipment is about 25 years old but our crew is very experienced in operating the 

equipment and are also mechanics who keep the machines running.   

 

 



The WI DNR allows us to do mechanical harvesting beyond the pierhead, and we can 

chase floaters.  We cannot go within 35 feet of shore – this area is the riparian owners’ 

responsibility.   

 

 
 

Wisniewski also reported about the “Clean Boats, Clean Waters” program at 

Lauderdale’s launches that also helps to protect the lakes from invasive species.  We 

cannot get within 1 foot of the bottom of the lake.  He noted that the DASH system is 

very effective for removing plant material. 

 

 
 

Update on Community Center Building and Clubhouse: 

Sorenson explained three possible ideas for options regarding the golf course clubhouse 

and community center.  He noted that the Board would like to start a dialogue and that 

this will be a topic at Board Meetings and he welcomes community input on the ideas 

presented. 



 
 

 
 

 
 



 
 

 
 

 
 



 

 

 
Sorenson explained that this will be an ongoing discussion for the Board at their 

meetings.  He asked for a show of hands for each possibility.  Option 2 received the 

largest show of hands. 



 
 

Comments / Questions: 

• Why is the Board looking at the building in a narrow way – why not 

include a pool and fitness center? 

• The clubhouse is inspected by the health department, fire department, and 

has the water tested by the county each year 

 

John Summers explained that he thinks the building may be salvageable – they are trying 

to keep an open mind and come up with reasonable and economically sound possibilities 

 

Outflow Dam: 

Jim Kroeplin reported on the dam and progress with improvements.  The easement for 

the Sterlingworth has been completed, the grant and permits are in place.  The Board will 

need to award the contract and improvements are anticipated in Fall. 

 

 
 



 
 

 

Treasurer’s Report: 

Treasurer Wisniewski gave the financial report for the district.  He explained the 

information that is available on the Lake District website.    

 
 

Chamberlain and Henningfield have been handling our payroll and audits, they are now 

writing all the District checks. 



 
 

The Lake District has an outstanding loan balance of $0.   

 

 
 

Wisniewski noted that the yearly audit performed by Chamberlain and Henningfield will 

be completed soon and will be available on the website.   

 

 
 

 

Wisniewski then explained where tax dollars are apportioned.   



 

 
 

Wisniewski explained reserve accounts for equipment replacement costs. 

 

 



 
 

 
He explained the status of equipment for the various operations.  Of the most concern is 

the irrigation system at the golf course.  It is so old that it isn’t servicable – if something 

should happen and it couldn’t be repaired, we would have to do something quickly, so a 

reserve account is required. 

 



 
 

The proposed budget does not differ significantly from last year. 

 

 
 

 

Treasurer Wisniewski explained the proposal to add $30,000 to the 2019 budget for golf 

course improvements (not the buildings).  If the $30,000 were approved, it would 

increase the levy to $212,459.00. 



 
 

 
 

 
 



Approval of 2019 Budget and Tax Levy: 

 

Wisniewski presented the proposed budget and tax levy, explaining the levy with the 

$30,000 proposed funds for golf course improvements and the levy without the proposed 

golf course funds. 

 

 
 

 

 
 

A motion to approve the proposed 2019 budget and the corresponding tax levy of 

$212,459 was made by Scott Mason and seconded by Don Henderson.   

 

Discussion: 

• A constituent noted that it is disappointing that the 2017 audit is not available and 

that the depreciation looks different every year.  He thinks that it doesn’t make 

any sense and that the accounting firm should be changed. 



• A constituent asked how salaries are approved and noted that they should be more 

transparent - the Commissioner in charge of each project sets up their operations.  

The tax levy never includes funding for golf course operations. 

• A constituent asked about getting young people golfing and whether the greens 

fees should be increased. 

 

The motion to approve the budget and corresponding tax levy of $212,459.00 carried. 

 

Other Business: 

 

 
 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 11:55 a.m. on a Henderson/Walker motion. 

 

 

 

 

 

 


